Movement Activities for Wiggly Students

Here is my list, adapted from a letter I wrote a few years ago to share with the mothers of a few of my most wiggly students.

But first a few disclaimers. 
1.       Seeing all of these ideas at once makes it sound like my therapy sessions are more like a 3 ring circus.  They are not.  Typically I use only 1 of these ideas in a session.  Often these activities are saved for the 2nd ½ of the lesson or a reward after our “least favorite” technique.  Students will work HARD for the chance to get out of their chair. (What does that say about how they feel about their chairs?)

2.       80 minutes is a LONG time for most learners (have you sat through any 80 minute Sunday Sermons lately?)  A little movement goes a LONG way.  Often these activities are used as an incentive or a reward after focused effort.

3.       One of the many goals of therapy is to help students with focusing issues and self-regulation.   I know I need to be intentional about teaching focus, attention, and self-regulation.  These intentional, explicit lessons can be punctuated with some much needed movement.

4.       It is always surprising to me how God equips us for the things he calls us to do.  There was a season in my ET life where I seemed to be a magnet for non-medicated ADHD students. (Maybe we all feel that way?)  Without really being aware of it I began to invent and incorporate large motor skill moments in my sessions.  It was about survival!!  Mine and theirs.  Along the way I have developed a few techniques to keep the lesson progressing even while providing the wigglers with some much needed movement.  I hope there will be something new and invigorating in this list for you and your students.  I hope others will add to the list as well.  Just don’t try them all at once!

1.       MOVABLE WORD SORTS.  MOVABLE FLASH CARDS.  Review BB pages by printing the key letters/sounds on index cards and the keywords on index cards.  Tape the cards around the room in random areas.  Have the student retrieve the index cards in order, reciting and gathering the cards simultaneously.  If the student makes an error, don’t be too quick to correct her.  This activity has some self-correcting characteristics.  As the student continues to collect the cards, she may self- correct as she discovers which mismatched cards are left.

b. Review partners of 10 by writing a single digit on each index card.  Tape the cards around the room.  Students retrieve the cards in order.  Student grabs a card with 9 on it and another card with 1 on it and says 9 + 1 = 10.   Next she grabs a card printed with an 8, then a card printed with a 2 and says 8 + 2 = 10 and so on.

c. Review math fact families.  Print cards in sets of 4, each of the cards with a variation of a fact family:  5+4 =9; 4+5=9; 9-4=5; 9-5=4.  Print 2 or 3 other fact family sets.  Tape 3 cards from each set around the room and keep the 4th card.  Hand the student 1 card at a time, have him find the 3 other cards in the fact family set.

d. Word sorts.  Tape index cards with words all around the room.  Hand the student a card.  Have her identify the type of syllable.  Instruct the student to gather all the words of a similar syllable type from around the room.  The student returns to her desk, reads each word and corrects any mistakes she has made.
 
2.       The Thumb ball is an awesome tool.  (Google create your own thumb ball or blank thumb ball.  I got mine from www.teachersdiscovery.com) A thumb ball is a soft ball that looks much like a soccer ball, with pentagonal tessellating patches.  A thumb ball can be written on with a wet erase marker.  Each pentagon on my thumb ball has a letter combination (ea; ch; oi, ou, etc.)  Toss the ball back and forth.  Each time the ball is caught the thumb of the catcher will be in contact with one of the hexagons.  The catcher must identify the keyword for that letter combination.
 
3.       LONG & SHORT VOWEL PHONOLOGICAL TRAINING.  We all know how important it is for students to be able to hear short vowel sounds. Perceiving these sounds is foundational to the Doubling Rule, the ck/k rule, the 1-1-1 rule the dge/ge rule the tch/ch rule to name a few.  Here are some fun and effective ways to practice this phonetic skill and include large muscle movement.
 
3a. I have long and short vowel flags that I made from a dowel rod and a disposable plastic table cloth.  I cut a pennant shape from the plastic table cloth, wrote the word LONG in large letters and added a little swirly embellishment with a sharpie. The Long vowel flag is really long, and the short vowel flag is…..short (the poles are the same length). A student stands at attention holding both flags, one in each hand. Therapist calls out a word. Student repeats the word, isolates the vowel sound and repeats the vowel sound, then waves the correct flag to indicate if he hears a long sound or a short sound. He can also be asked to give the correct key word.
 
3b. Long and short “streamers.” I have 2 streamers. Each streamer is made with an unsharpened pencil as the handle. Tied to the pencil are 4-6 “tails” of curly ribbon. One streamer has about 2 ½ feet of ribbon. The other stream has about 6 inches of ribbon.  Students stand at attention with a streamer in both hands and repeat the activity described above.
 
3c. Long and short noodle salute. Cut a pool noodle so that one cut piece is twice as long as the other cut piece. Boys LOVE this one. Student stands at attention in the middle of the room with a length of pool noodle in each hand. Therapist calls out a word. Student repeats the word, isolates the vowel sound and repeats the vowel sound, the “brandishes” the correct “noodle”. This activity is frequently accompanied by lunges, especially with boys.

When necessary, to improve careful thinking and eliminate impulsiveness I end the game after 2 or 3 errors. Since students love the activity, the error limit keeps them on their toes. Students enjoy keeping the game going as long as possible.

4.       FELT SQUARES AND MOVEMENT AND FUN.
Working on the number of individual sounds (or syllables) in a word? Lay a path of felt squares on the floor and have the student stand at the start of the path. Therapist calls out a word. Student repeats the word, then isolates each individual sound stepping on an one square per sound. “Splash” S-p-l-a-sh (5 steps total).

Liven up Listen my children.  Lay a path of felt squares on the floor. Students stand at the start of the path. With each successful “repetition” the student advances a single step. In some cases students can be made to step backwards when they recite incorrectly. In many cases it is best to keep all the movement in a forward direction with a student staying put until he recites correctly. Want to encourage goal setting? Help a student to set a realistic goal of how many steps he will take during Listen my Children.

Liven up math drills. Lay a path of blank felt squares on the floor. Students stand at the start of the path. With each successful “answer” the student advances a single step. In some cases students can be made to step backwards when they answer incorrectly. In many cases it is best to keep all the movement in a forward direction with a student staying put until he answers correctly. In this activity the felt squares have the added advantage of being a counting mechanism. Students respond well to knowing HOW MUCH LONGER? Or HOW MANY MORE? Students enjoy the accomplishment, and the relief of making it to the end of the path.

Lay a path of felt squares on the floor. This time label each felt square with a number that will be the sum of a math fact. Students must create the math fact to equal the sum as they step across each felt square. Sometimes every math fact must contain a certain number (every math fact contain a 2). Another time the math facts cannot use a certain number. Another time make the numbers on the felt squares stand for products, or differences or quotients.

Trying to Teach the spelling concept “ti” says /sh/ in the middle of a word, “sh” says /sh/ at the beginning and the end of a word? Lay out 3 felt squares labeled “beginning” “middle” and “end”. Therapist calls out a word. Student listens for the target sound, stands on the appropriate felt square to indicate where he hears it, then he gives the correct spelling of the /sh/ sound, and for more advanced students, they might spell the whole word. This activity works well for the ch/tu rule as well.

Trying to Teach the Doubling Rule? Label a felt with “double.” Label another felt with the word “double” a red circle with a line through it. Discuss the concept of the red circle with a line through it, which is used for no parking signs, no smoking signs, etc. Therapist calls out a word. Student listens for vowel sound and then stands on the correct felt to indicate if there is doubling or no doubling on the last letter.
 
BEAN BAG TOSS – Pretty much every activity that works with the felt squares can be easily reinvented with beanbags. In my anecdotal experience beanbags can, in some cases, be too much of a temptation/distraction for some students. The goal of the beanbags is to create movement and activity. The goal is NOT precision throwing or DISTANCE throwing. Typically I instruct that the beanbags are to be carried and dropped, not thrown at all. Small “buckets” are labeled and beanbags are placed into the correct buckets. The therapist controls the length of the activity by controlling the # of beanbags. Here is what I have learned from experience. Some students love to handle the beanbags so much that they will purposefully toss the bag into the wrong bucket just for the opportunity to pick it out and drop it again. The solution is to make a rule against retrieving any beanbags. Instead the student must use a 2nd beanbag from his stash and drop it into the correct bucket. In some cases the student must correct his error by dropping 2 beanbags into the correct bucket. This practice leads to careful thought and planning behavior and eliminates impulsive and counterproductive choices.
 
THE MAGIC FOOT STOOL – I discovered this teaching tool rather my accident.  The short story is that one day I had a footstool in my therapy room, rather by accident – it was on its way somewhere else for some other purpose. One of my young students became rather fixated with the stool so that I feared the whole lesson would be a washout because there was a novel piece of furniture in the room. So I turned the situation around. I allowed him to sit on the stool to recite his BB page. MAGIC. HE came back to the desk. Later he was allowed to sit on the stool to tell the summary of his reading passage. MORE MAGIC! Since that accidental day I have regularly rotated a “novel piece of furniture” through my room from time to time: A foot stool, a bar stool, a small “step” bench for reaching into high places from home, and huge exercise ball (each of these only 1 at a time - my room is not packed with this stuff). This furniture is used sparingly for brief moments in the lesson, often as an incentive or a reward. I’m telling you, students will do ANYTHING for 4 minutes on a chair other than the one at the table. MAGIC!
 
STEPPING UP.  My therapy room is on the 2nd floor, right at the top of a staircase. Some days I meet my students at the bottom of the stairs and the lesson starts there. I place index cards on the stairs and the student must climb the stairs stepping only on stairs that meet the criteria. Only step on stairs with vowels… Only step of the consonants for the doubling rule... Only step on words with a vowel-consonant-e… Only step on three syllable words, words with blends, words with a soft C… Only step on even numbers, prime numbers, factors of 24, multiples of 3… I always pick up the cards immediately after climbing the stairs (so nobody slips) and I don’t skip more than 2 stairs at a time (even though the boys want me to). This creates a happy teachable moment entering the therapy room. If I didn’t have a convenient staircase, I think I would play the same game using labeled felt squares.  
[bookmark: _GoBack]
I have a sturdy bungy cord attached to the legs of the student’s chair so they can "bounce" their feet while working. I also have the student sit for a task, then stand for a task. He usually goes to the chalkboard to write something. I, too, toss a ball for math block, to review BB, to recite the months, etc. When we play a game, use moveable alphabet, or are doing a sorting activity, I always allow the student to stand if they prefer to. 
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